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I. INTRODUCTiON

1. The Genera~ A~lembly, in its resolution 37/52 of 3 Docember 1982, adopted the
World Programme of Actton concerning Disabled Persona, in its resolution 37/53 of
3 December 1982, the Assembly proclaimed the United Nation. Decade ot Disabled
Perlona, 1983-1992, and requested the Secretary-General to explore the possibility
of conventng in 1987 a meeting of experts, composed mainly of disabled per.onB, to
prepare a report that would enable him to help the Assembly at ite torty-second
session to evaluate the implementation or the World Programme of Action, am
providen tor jn r~Bolution 39/26 of 23 November 1984.

2. The present report has been prepared pursuant to General Assembly
resolution 39/26.

3. I'urther to the uquest of tht.. Ge,'\eral AS8emb1y, the Secretary-General conv"med
the Globel Meeting of ~pertB to Review the Implementation of. the World Progra~,e

of Aotion concerning Disabled Persons at th~ Mid-Point of the united Nations Dec~dr.

of Dis.,bled Persons trom l' to 22 August 1.!H~7 at stockholm, at the invitation of
the Government of Sweden. The Meeting wa. the fjrst major international event of
t~le Decade to be organ! zed by the United Nations.

4. The Global Meeting, precwded by regional meetings organized by different
regional entities, included 23 experts in the fi~ld ut disability, selected in
their indivioual capacitips and on the basis of ,quitnble geographical
distribution. Also a~te~ing as observerl were m~re than 30 representatives from
the United Nations ay,tem and intergov~rnmental and non-governmental
organizational 'rh, lIJ.x-day Moeting rllpreHented the firs\. 'iJ1Joh ooc8sion on which
the majority of the experts (15) were persons with disabilities. It was allo the
first time that a United Nations meeting used sign language interpretation, •• well
al~ documentat ion in Dra ille and audio-cassette ferm, mad", possible through the
VoLuntary Fund for the United Nationa Decade of Disabled Persons, a8 well a8 the
Aupport and co-operation of. external sources.

5. 'rISking into account the financial and time constraints of the Global Meetinq,
ita agenna focused on two main pointAI first, selected issues of thft highest
priority, such as prevention, rehabil~tation, ~qualization of opportunities and the
role of disabled pAople and their organizational and aecond, thp identifioation of
priority areas for action durinq the remainder of the DecadA.

6. 'fhe documentation for tho Global Meeting included, Prc>visional agenda
(CSDHA/DDP/GME/l), I\nnotated proviRional agenda (CSDHA/DOP/GME/2) I Re"'lort- on
t1n.:llyAib of meni taring quest ion ne!! he (CSDHA/ODP/GME/3) I nave lopment of stat iet L~-:

for monitoring the implementation of the World Programmo of Action conoerning
Oluable.l Parsons, 1983-1992 (C~DJ:A/DDP/GME/4), and Con19olidated findings and
rllJconvnendations emanating from regiOni'll reports regarding the 1987 review of tl'~

implementation of the World Programme of Aotion conctlrninq Disab1l9d PersonA
(CSDHA/ODP/GMF./?) •

,I •••
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7. '1'he report On analysis ot rnorlltor in4 questionnaire, f.irst oiroulated in 19S5,
wae prepared by the Sec,et~riat. Rased on repliea from 82 Governmenta, it
examined, from the perspeolive of those Governmenta, the extent to ~hioh th~re haa
been progreoa in aohieving thd goals of the World Proqramme of Aotion, and analysed
exiatinq trenda anti ways of aooeleratinq progress. Moreover, the United Nations
BtatiAtical Office, with support from the united Nations Deoade of Disabled
P~rNons, prepared a workinq document, in which statistical souroes on disability
were identified and documented for 76 oountriea or areab for the r~riod 1980-1986,
and for an addit.ional 19 countries or areas for the period 196u-1979.

P. 011 the oouasion of the Global Meeting and for the first time, 12 individuals
and orga"izations were awarded spechl testimonials by tne united Na~ions in
appreciation of their uervice to the causo of disabled persons.

11. CONSIDERATION or THE PROGRESS ~~D~ AND OBSTACLES ENCOUNTERED
IN THE IMPLEMRNTATION or 'rHE WORLD PROGRAMME Of' ACTION
CONCERNING DISABLFoD PERSONS

9. The Global Meeting of Experts recognized that the World Programme of Action
concerning Disabled Persons rem~!"s a valuable quide for those s••king to improve
the ooonomio, social and physical oonriitions of disabled people. It waa seen to
have Bet forth a new and ohallenging approach to disability and thus to represent a
step forward in sooia1 thinking. Howevor, the Global Meeting found that the WOl"ld
Proqramme of Aotion was not well known and, therefore, had not bee~ widely
i~lQJ'Mnted dudl_q the fi I et half of the Decade.

la. Among the major aohievements of tho flret f.ive yoars ot the Decade, identified
at the Global Meeting, were the incr&aood awareness of the problema and righta of
peruona BUffering from physioal, mental and Gonoorbl. disabilities, the growth of
organizations o£ diodbled peoPle, tne SUbstantial increase in the number of
national POPul~tion oensuses or household Durvoys with disability-related
quostiono, and D growing applioation of the concept of community-based sorvicos.

11. The ob9taolee to progress identifiod at tho Glubol Meeting il~oludedl resouroe
constraints in the United Nadono affectinq its lea.dership role in the promotion of
tho Dec"de and the World Proqranvne of ActiC>n, inoufficierat and inadequate
information on the Decade, the l.imited resources ~vailable and the low priority
assigned to programmes related to diaahility in most countries, the ldCk of
partioipation by disabled persons in tho dociaion-making process, and the lack of
co-ordination at the national, regional and int~rnat1onal levels. Moreover,
specific reference was made to thd fact that, in most countries, especially in the
d\~velopinq world, there were no comprehensive social security systems to prcvide
aaa1st~nce to disabled persons and their families.

12. At the Global Meeting, it was acknowledqed that several groups in the
population which included large nUmbers of dlsabl,.i perllJons had received little
attention. Those groups includ~d persons with mental impairment, disabled women,
persons with hearing iJl'4)airment, the plderly disabled, disabled children without
family C~ riom migrant families or refuqee familieB, disabled migrants and
reCuqe6s, and people with multiple di:JabilitiM.

I . ..
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I I I. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR ACTION DURING THE AECOND HALF
C»' THE DECADE

13. Reoognizing the imperative and urgent need to reaotivate the Decade and to
promote the m~re vigorous implementation of the objectives of the World Programme
of Ao~ion, the Global Meeting of Experts requested the General Assembly to give
higher priority to the promotion or the Decade thro~gh a number or measures. It
adopted 30 reoommend&tions for aotion at all levels during the seoond half of ~he

Decade. The recommend~tiona addressed to the United Nations are presented below.

14. Among tho r.eoommendations for aotion at the international level, the Glatal
Meeting requested the General Aa8~~ly to convene a speoial oonferenoe on the human
rights of dtsabled people, with the mandate to elucidate such rights and to draft
an intarnational convention on the elimination of all forms of disorimination, to
bo ratified by States by the end of th~ Decade.

15. In reviewing this reoommendation, the General Assembly may wish ~o oonsider as
a possible alternative the advisability of setting up an jnter90vernm~nt.al working
group to consider the steps neoessary for the draft ing of suoh a convention and a
Duitab1e timetable to ensure its in~lementation before the end of the ~ecade.

16. The Global Meeting also requested the General ARsembly to launoh a
comprehensive publio information and eduoation oampaign portraying disabled people
as equal members of sooiety. It ia noted that public information/education had
always been considered to be ~ne of the priority areas in promotinv the World
Programme of Action. It should be stressed, however, that the General ASSftmbly
proclai~~d the United Nations Decade of Disabled Persons with no additional
rosourcuo provided for its activities.

17. Spocial planning for United Nations aotivities in this area oould inol~GI

roprintinq and disseminating the World Programme of Action in ink-print, Braille
and/or ~udio-CDsaette form, devising new and innovati~e means of publicizi~g the
Decade, and taking into consideration the speeial needs of persons wi~h vhual and
hearing impairments by ensuring the systematic reproduotion of materials in
suitable forms. Ways for the United Nations to ensure acoess to united N~~ions

material in forms suitable for persons with sight or hearing impairments may also
be explorec'l.

lU. It may also be useful to r~tionalize the work by focusing the attention of
public information activities on a different issue for each remaining year of the
Decade. Taking into account the discus8ions of the Global Meeting of Experts
regard ing population groups deser ving special attention, focus could be placed each
year on one of th~ following categori~sl (a) disabled women, (b) persons with
mentJl disabilities, (c) elduly disabled persons, (d) persons with hearing
impairment, (e) disabled refu~ees ana migrants, and (f) persons with multiple
d iaabil ities. This kind of act ivity could be car dad uut in connection wi th other
f:!)( 1at inq ongo ing prograllll1es cr.i(1cerning these epecH ic popu 16t ion groups.

/ ...
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19. The Global Mootina a130 refJuested the United Nations to set up a gecretar lat
for the remainder of the Decade, similar to that. established for tt.a 1nternlltionEal
Year of Disabled Persons. It was rQcommend~d that the oecretariat should be ul~er

the direct supervision of the Head of the Centre for Social Development and
Humanitarian Affairs. For the effective implementation of the programmes and
aotivitieo to be carried out by the secretariat, it was further recommended that
both budgetary and extrabudgetary funds should be directly available to the Head of
the Centre.

20. During the International Year of Disabled Persons, in order to co-ordinate the
technical and administrative m9asures taken to implement the lnternational Year of
Disabled PorRons Pl~n of Action, a secretariat for the ye~r had been established
within the Centre for Social Developme"t and Humanitar :an Affairs. After tho
celebration of the Year, the aecretnriat was disbended and a new organizational
structure, the Disabled Persons unit, whioh forms an integral part of the Centre
for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs, was Ret up.

21. The Global Meeting aloo requosted that an adVisory council of experts with a
high level of experience in disability be established, according to United Nations
practic., to give expert advice to the Head of the Centre for Doeial Development
and Humanitarian Affairs in the planning and implmnentation of relevant programm~9

and aotivities, in establiohirg this couooU, due oonsideration should be given to
the appropri&te representation of disabled persons.

22. With regard to technical co-operation actiVities, the Global Meetiny requo8t~d

that Governments include projects on disability prevention, education and training
of disabled persons arYl their social integration in technical co-operation
programmes financed by the united Nations Development programme (UNDP), and that
devl') opment co-operation agencies aoo bodies co-operate with orga nizations of
disabled persons to ensure that their budgets include programmes that benefit and
are aocessible to disabl8l.' persons. It further recommended that the Administrato¥
of UNDP be entrusted with the management of a meohanism to fund projects and
activities to promote the purposes of the World Programme of Action concerning
nislbled Persons and that this mechani&m be advised by a committee comprised
primarily of disabled persons.

23. The General Assor .y has repeatedly invited Member States to accord high
priority to projects and activities of benefit to disabled persons, and his reports
to the General Assembly on the implementation of the World Programme of Action
concarning Disabled Persons have documented progress achieved in this area.
Moreover, the General Assembly reaffirmed at its forty-first session, in 1986, that
the resources of the Volu ntary Fu nd for the United Nations Decade of Disabled
Persons should be used to support catalytic and innovative activities to implement
further the objectives of the World Programme of Action Within the framework ~f the
Unit.ed Nations Decade of Disabled Persons, with priority to programmes and projects
of least developed countries.

24. Since becoming operational if, 1980, the Fund has provided nearly $US 2 million
to 78 proj~tB and activities which aim at furthering the implementation of the
world Programme of Action. By the mid-point of the Decad~. two thirds of the

/ ...



A/42/56l
English
P&ge 6

resouroes of the Fund had been disbursed for building national and regional
oapaoities in the disability field. In addition, more than threA fifths of the
Fund-assisted projects were implemented by org&r'~~ations of, or conoerned with
disabled persons. Working in cloBe co-operation ~ith Governments, conoerned
members of the united Nations system for developmont co-operation and organizations
of disabled persons, the Fund has provided seed-money, which has been instrumental
in ensuring that oatalytio and innovative aotivities in the disability field, not
presently oovered ~ other member.s of the United Nations system, are carried out
and that disability-related concerns are effectively incorporated ira mainstream
development efforts. In this way, the Fund provides an important complement to
disability-related activities by the United Nations system as a whole.

25. As part of the new arrangements in Vienna, manag$rial responsibilities for the
Fund were transferred from the Undet-Secretary-General for International Economio
and Socia:. At fa ire to the Director-General of the United Nations Offioe at Vienna.
Consequently, managerial and substantive responsibilities for Fund operations have
been consolidated at one duty station. Financial review of grants to be made from
the resources of the Fund remaina with the Department of Administration and
Management at United Nations Headquarters. In addition, the operations of the Fund
havo been reinforoed and streamlined through the eRtablishment in the Centre for
Sooial Developmont and Humanitalian Affairs of a Trust Fund Operations Committee,
which, lnter alia, reviews project funding proposals prior to the submission of
funding recommendations for finanoial approval. This has also served to strengthen
the interdiscipl~narycontent of the operations of the Fund.

~6. It is, however, not olear whether the recommendatl0n of the Globel Meeting is
for a new fund to be set up within UNDP or for the existing Voluntary Fund to ba
transfer t'ed to UNDP. A new fund would clearly duplioate ef forts. The exist ing
Fun~ should be retained at the site of the focal point for the Decade, that is to
say in the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs. The Fund has
been pl~ing an essential role, both suDstantively and financially, in furthering
the implementation of the Objectives of the World Programme of Act~on, and has been
conatrained only by the lack of adequate resources. The current manaqoment and
administrative arrangements for the Fund in their streamlined and improved form are
well-suited t~ the requirements envisaged during the s~cond half of the Decade and
b€yond. The continued availability of this instrument in Vienna remains vital to
the successful execution of the measures being taken by the Director-General of the
United Nations Office at Vienna to reinvigorate the aotivities of the United
Nations in support of the World Programme of Action.

27. It ia noted that the level of contributions to the Fund has declined, as
indicated in paragraphs 52 and 53 of the report on the implementation of the World
Proqral1ll1e of Action (A/42/551). Aa part of the efforts to remedy this situation,
tho Fund partioipates in the annual pledging conferences for United Nations
operational activities and, pursuant to guidanoe received from the General
Assembly, oirculates periodioally a select annocated list of project proposals
aw"ait ing f inane ing. Consultations wi th organizations of 1)1' conoerned with disabled
persons oould be instituted in the biennium 1988-1989, within the framework of
United Nations inter-agency meetings on the Decade, with a view to enhanoing the
rol~ of the Fund as well as to broadp.ning And increasing its souroes of financial
support.

/ ...
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28. The Global Meeting urged the United Nations to t~ke immediate action to
iwpl~ment one of the main themes of the World programme of Aotion, Ilamely,
consultation with organizations representing disabled people to allow them to
~lnitor and evaluate within each body 311 plans, oroj"ots and aotivities oonoerninq
disabled people. In order to make ouch consultation possible, the Global Meeting
requested that the funding of organizations of disabled people be given the highest
priority by the United Nations and Governments, with special emphasis on training
in leadership and income-generation.

29. The Global Meeting requested the Secretary-General to implement an
international information system with co-ordinated procedures for oolleotion,
compilation and distri~utlon of infotmation, to this end, items about disability
should be inoluded in regular population oensus reports and national household
surveys, and all countries should be urged to oontribute the resulting data to the
united Nations. It reoommended that the concepts an~ language of the world
Programme of Aotion should be used in B~rveys and information programmes, and that
organizations concerned with disabled people should be i~volved in the planning and
ilnplementation of such surveys and information programmes. The Global Meeting
further requested that such an information system should be aooessible to disabled
people, whatever their impairment.

30. The fifth inter-agency meeting on the United Nations Decade of Disabled
Persons held &~ Vienna from 18 to 20 February 1987, recommended the establishment
of an information network on dAsability, to be located in the Centre for Sooial
Development and Humanita~ian Affeirs and linked with existing data banks inside and
outside the United Nations oyEtem. It requested a feasibility study on the
resource requirements before further consideration of this projoct.

31. A preliminary study is being und6rtaken as soon as possible to ascertain the
requirements and time-frame for such a project, so that it could be oompleted
during the second half of the Decade. In this undertaking, the Secretary-General
is seeking to enlist the support and co-operation of those countries and
organizations which havo aocumulated some experience in this field.

32. The Global Meeting also requested that the United Nations convene meetings of
decision makers from both developed and developing countries to emphasize the
importanc~ of implementing the World Programme of Action and to dovelop procedurgs
for co-operation in ~hiB regdrd. It further requested that a series of technical
meetings take place befoloe 1992, at which time a global co~ference should be held r

similar to that held at the end of the u~ited NationA Decade for Women, to develo~

follow-up initiatives for the Decade to the year 2000.

Jl. The Global Meeting further urged the United Nalions to formulate and implement
a personnel policy designed to employ more disabled persons in the United Nations
system. In this regard, the Secretary-General was requested to report annually to
the General Assembly on the status of disabled persons employed in the united
Nations system.

/ ...
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34. It is noted that simila~ requeots havo beon made in General Assembly
resolution. 37/53 of 18 February 1983 and 39/26 of 21 December 1984, respectively.
In response to those resolutions, the Secretary-General informed the General
A~sembly at its thirty-ninth, fortieth and forty-firet aemeions of developments in
matt.ra concerning employment of disabled perRons within the United Nations system
(A/39/l91, paras. 110-114, A/40/728, paras. 37-49, and A/41/60S, paras. 32-35).

35. Similarly, the question of equal employment opportunities for disabled persons
within the United Nations system has been on the agenda of the intAr-agency
meetings on the United Nations Decade of Disabled Persona since 1983. Furthor to
discussions at the third and fourth inter-agency meetings, the Office of Human
R~source8 Management prepared a draft plan for the employment of disabled p~rsons

in the United Nations system. At the fifth inter-&goncy meeting in early 1987, it
was noted that the drAft plan was being rev1ewed by the staff-managamont mechanisms
of the United Nations Secretariat, after which it would be finalized.

36. The GlObMl Meeting recommended that a co~plete report on the Disability
Stati8tios Data Baae should be prepared by the Secretary-General and made available
to interested Governments and non-governmental organizations, inclUding
organizations of disabled persons and researchers, as well as to the United Nations
system for further analysis and policy applications. In this regard, in the
regular programme of the United Nations Statistical Office efforts are continuing
to develop and disseminate statistics and indicators on disability.

37. Another recommendation of the Global Meeting was that international efforts
should be made towards the preparation of country profiles on existing legislation
regarding dis&bility, its implementation and enforcement in order to clarify the
current status of this legislation and to prepare guidelines, where none exist, for
comprehensive legislation to promote and protect the ri~hts of disabled persona.

38. The SecrGtary-General notes that an International Expert Meeting on
Legislation for Equalization of Opportunities for people with Disabilities was
convene~ at Vienn& from 2 to 6 June 1986 with collaboration between the united
Nations and an international non-governmental organization, Rehabilitation
International. The recommend~tions of that meeting could serve as a guide to
making legislation an important tool for chang lng social policy and confirming the
fundamental rights of disabled people as citizens within society.

39. The Global Meeting also requ&sted that Dign language interpretation be mad~

available when needed at meetings of the United Nations system.

40. In recent years, the Unit~d Nations commissioned three studies on access to
documents and information for persons with sensorial disabilities, which were
undertaken by consultants who are themselves disabled. The recommendations
contained therein a~e being implemented to the extent feasible.

41. At the regional level, the Global Meeting requested that the regional
conmissions, particularly in the developing world, be strengthened as focal points
for the promotion of technical co-operation a"civities and the sharing of national

---------------------------------------- / ...
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rUElourC{w for pUrpOBOIJ of porsonnol traininCj, o'(chonge of information, policy and
proqrammo devolopment, and rosearch. It aloo requested that the activities or
servicoD for tochnical co-operation uupport be encouraged.

42. Rogional inputa to the Global Meoting of Export~ demonatrated the oonoern and
noed for co-ordinated of forts to maximize tho scarce resources available at the
national l~vol.

43. Among its recommendations for action at the national level, the Global Meeting
considered, intor a lial the need for comprohensive legislation to ensure the civil
rights of people with disabilities, the need for special guidelines to deal with
the specific rights of people with communications disabilities. and the importance
of including projects for the prevention of disability, education or training of
disabled paroons and their socio-economic integration into society in technlcal
l:o-opeIll t ion prog rO.lllTlu a.

44. Also mentioned in tho recommendations for aotion at the national level was the
need for priority attention to be given tOl the development of organizations of
d ieabhld persons, progran,,,es to implement the r i:;1ht of d isable~ ptusons to
employment, the extensio~ of social security systems to provide services and
support for disabled people and th~ir families. the maximum us~ of existing
facilities and services for disability prevention and rehabilitation. the
improvement of the situation of disabled women, and the developmont of services and
facilitios to assist the rehabilitation and equalization of opportunities of people
in tho following groups& mentally ill and other mentally-impaired people, multiple
disabled persons, elderly disabled persons, disabled refugees and migrants, and
ind iv! ']ullls who are intellectually disabled.

IV. OTHER SPECIAl. A}{EAS FOR ACTION

45. The Global Meeting of J~xpertG alBo highlighted ot.her special areas for action
during the ~econd half of t.he DecaJe, inclUding the problem of mobilization of
resolli:ceE. '['he Meeting noted with interest the proposal made at the 1986 session
of the Govol'llinq Coundl of UNOP that a global campaign be promoted to raise
a /lareness and mobi lize resources in support of the objectives of the Wor ld
Programno of Action. A successful global event of this nature with full
participation of non-governmental org~nizations could provide a valuable link with
ongoing public information and education act ivi ties a imed at focusing attention on
the Decade and the World Programme of Action in all countrius, and could also
generate much needed financial support.

46. The Global Meetill f1 also stressed that co-operation between the United Nations
focal point on d isahility at Vienna and intergovernmental regional organizations
should be increased during the second half of the Decade.

/ ...
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v. CONCLUSIONS

47. The recommendations of the Global Meeting reflect an increasing concern that
the momentum of the International Year of Disabled Persons has not been fUlly
maintained during the Decade. They also make olear that the international
oommunity expeots strong leadership from the United Nations, espeoially during the
second half of the Deoade. This international leadership role could be effected
through a number of measures, which, assuming that voluntary contributions would
not be available, would require resources in amounts prima facie exceeding those
prOVided in the proposed 1988-1989 programme budget. Such measures might include:

(a) Strengthening the United Nations focal point in the Centre for Social
Development and Humanitarian Affairs, which is responsible for the global
implementation of the World Programme of Action in all of its aspects,

(b) Strengthening information activities to enable it to respond to the
special requirements of the second half of the Decade,

(c) Mobilizing ndditional resources from both Governments and the private
sector, so that the Voluntar~ Fund can respond effectively to the considerable and
growing demand for assistance in the disability field for the remainder of the
Decade and beyond, and strengthening technical co-operation activities in the
disability-related field.

48. An important prerequisite for international and regional level activities is
the strengthening of national co-ordinating mechanisms, which should be given
technical and financial support. T~ese national mechanisms have been recognized as
one of the essential elements in the implementation of the World Programme of
Actioo.

49. In view of the emerging role that disabled people and their organizations are
playing in the implementation of the World Programme of Action, concerted efforts
are also required at &11 levels to ensure their participation in the decisions that
Affect the lives of disabled people.

so. The Secretary-General wishes to reiterate his full support of the obj-.!Ctives
uf the Decade of Disabled Parsons. He notes that the implementation of the
recolllllelldations made at the Global Meeting would have significant progral'lJlle and
budgetary implications and wishes to express his gratitude to those Governments
which have given offers of assistance in that regard. The secretary-General will
oontinue to review the meaSUEdS proposed in the light of the consideration of the
present report by the ueneral Assembly at its forty-second session.


